September 7, 2011
Planning Board

Members Present:  Chair Allain, Members Lucien Langlois, David Morin, Fran Cusson; Ex-Officio Members:  Tom McCue (6:50) and Sue Tremblay; Alternate Members:  Richard Cassidy and Martha Creegan (6:45)
Members Excused:  Ralph Collins, Greg Estrella, Aline Boucher

Absent:  Laura Jamison and Andre Duchesne
Others Present:  Sharon Gauthier, AVRRDD; Paul Cusson, Pam Laflamme City Planner
Chair Allain appointed Richard Cassidy as a voting member for this meeting.
Public Comments – none

Minutes

Ms. Cusson corrected a typographical error and with that correction, moved to accept the minutes as amended; Mr. Morin seconded and the motion carried.
AVRRDD

Ms. Laflamme reported that the approval from the Planning Board for the gas pipeline was to the AVRRDD and it was for the District to do the whole project.  An amendment to the site plan needs to reflect the work they are doing and who is responsible for what.

Sharon Gauthier explained that Gorham Paper took over the work on the gas line and District has given them an easement to do work on their property.  As-built drawings will be forwarded when the project is complete.  AVRRDD will only own the landfill gas portion of the line.  Once the natural gas portion of the line is complete, work will begin on the landfill gas line.  Ms. Laflamme added that all permits for the natural gas pipeline have been received. 

Mr. Morin asked if the natural gas will be blended with the landfill gas.  Ms. Gauthier replied that the company wanted the gases separated because of the proposed tissue business.  The #2 boiler will run on landfill gas.  It is proposed that natural gas will be the halo and natural gas will be in the center though both lines will be brought in separately.  Mr. Morin commented that this will save huge amounts of dollars as they go forward.

Mr. Langlois moved to amend the AVRRDD’s site plan to reflect that they are installing the landfill gas line only, with the condition of receiving permits, and as built drawings; Mr. Morin seconded and the motion carried.
Conceptual Site Plan - Paul Cusson

Ms. Cusson gave a brief history of the Albert Theatre building.  The hope was that JC Penney would keep retail space in the downtown and when that didn’t happen; they looked for new direction to use the building.  Along with Jericho ATV Trails and the snowmachine trail through the downtown they thought that it would be a draw to come downtown to a warm spot in winter.  
Mr. Cusson established that he would be working on a family entertainment center in the building with no video games.  There will be mini golf and a birthday party area.  A fountain is planned in the center of the building with water going into a pool for motorized boats.  
The front of the building will be used as an emergency exit with the courtyard being used as the main entrance.  There is a need to maintain the first 9 holes as ADA compliant.  Mr. Cusson went on to say that the basement will be geared to younger children with ball, crafts, and perhaps a sandbox.  The third floor will be driven by demand. 

There is room to create a climbing wall and there could be laser tag as well.  Mr. Cusson said that he hopes to have the golf course in by next fall.  The business will be named Family Entertainment Center.   It will not be a 24 hour operation; after school hours are planned as well as vacations, etc.  Ms. Cusson added that accommodations would be made for elderly groups to come in as well.  Mr. Morin asked about snow removal and Mr. Cusson noted that it will be kept on the property along the walkway.  Parking will be available at the Tondreau lot and the handicap entrance will be ramped and accessed with a call bell similar to what is done in schools.  There are no plans for an elevator.  
Ms. Laflamme asked about the people capacity and Mr. Cusson said that the area is 20,000 square feet but he has not sure of capacity.  Mr. Langlois asked if there would be a sprinkler system installed and Mr. Cusson said that he hoped it would not be necessary.  He added that his next stop will be with the Fire Department.  Mr. Morin asked about refuse containment and disposal.  Mr. Cusson indicated that the garbage will be stored indoors.  The building will be cooled naturally with fans.  
Mr. Cusson explained his plan for an outdoor neon sign that goes outside parameters of zoning as it is a 14 X 2 sign that will be placed vertically, protruding on the side of the building.  The sign has to be proportionate to the size of the building.  

Ms. Laflamme stated that she will look into the neon sign issue. There were no further questions from the board.  This is a commercial property in a commercial zone; the exterior of the building is not changing; it is likely that further review by the Board is not needed.  
Ms. Laflamme commented that Mr. McLain cancelled with regard to a conceptual site plan review.
Lot Mergers

Ms. Laflamme stated that there are two applications for lot mergers.  The first is for Map 119 lot 449 and Map 119 lot 327 which is city owned property on Burgess Street.  There is a lot with a building and lot with no building.  The two will be combined into one parcel.    

The second is Map 130; Lot 278 & 279 owned by the City.  By merging the lots, one legal lot will be created; it also removes a landlocked piece of land.
Mr. Morin moved to approve a lot merger for Map 119 lot 449 and Map 119; lot 327; Ms. Cusson seconded and the motion carried.
Mr. Morin moved to approve a lot merger for Map 130; Lot 278 and Map 130; Lot 279 on Second Avenue; Ms. Cusson seconded and the motion carried.
Mr. McCue confirmed that the properties will be offered to abutters after the merger.  Ms. Laflamme noted that the property with the house will put out to bid to everyone and Will then be required will have to merge with their own property.

Update of Downtown

Ms. Laflamme informed the Board that next Tuesday, September 13th at 6:00 p.m. at Bickford Place there will be another meeting of the downtown group that will focus on economics.  The project is ahead of schedule and is expected to be complete in December where there will be concrete action items with costs.  There will be another Committee meeting in October and the wrap up is expected in December.  

Board Member Resignation

Ms. Laflamme informed the Board that Ralph Collins resigned which opens a place in the “regular members”.  She asked Board members to keep people in mind for alternate positions on the Board.  

She suggested that in Mr. Collins’ letter of appreciation she will encourage to return as an associate or alternate if he is interested.  

Other – No items 
Public Comments

None

Member Comments

Mr. McCue asked about the upcoming planning education sessions and Ms. Laflamme said that she recommends the update and overview done by Chris Boldt.  Members can call or e-mail to sign up. 

Ms. Creegan commented that she signed up to be on the North Country Council Transportation Committee and he has not heard anything from them.  
Mr. Langlois asked about the Mt Jasper Subcommittee and Ms. Laflamme reported that Sally Manikian has had some personal issues to deal with but will be continuing her work on the project.  Mr. Langlois asked about trail maintenance.  Ms. Laflamme said that a portion of the grant money was to go to the AMC and BHS for trail maintenance for a program involving JAG students.  Ms. Manikian’ s work is only one component of the grant.
Planner Comments

Ms. Laflamme went over the schedule of Planning Board meetings for 2012. 

Next Saturday at Heritage Park is the third mitigation workshop for Route 110.  It will be devoted to historical preservation and home weatherization.  The meeting is the 17th at the bunkhouse.  

There will be a meeting regarding the draft of the 10 year transportation plan Monday, September 26 at 7:30 p.m.  Ms. Laflamme noted that she did not see the re-alignment to east Milan road in the plan.
She went on to say that she has been working on redistricting ward lines for the city and she has come up with a second option to propose to the City Council.  The work involves moving 600 people out of ward 3 using census blocks and ultimately creating 4 wards with generally the same number of people in them, within an acceptable 5% range of deviation.
Mr. Morin moved to adjourn; Mr. Cassidy seconded and the motion carried.  

The meeting ended at 7:40 p.m.

The next meeting of the Planning Board is Tuesday October 4, 2011

Respectfully Submitted

Susan Tremblay

